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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on September 4, 2013. Mayor Theis called the meeting to order at 5:30 P.M. Council members present: Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, and Dennis Norton.  Staff present: City Administrator, Kim Downs; Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage; Engineering Coordinator, John Bender; Administrative Assistant/IT, Stacy Schryba-Mead; Community Development Director, Mark Powers and Police Chief, Dennis Marks.  Guests Present: Daniel Hoffmann, Jason Evans of the Neon Dragon Tattoo, Forrest Kramer, Stephanie and Jim Carnegie, Patricia Nightingale, Bill Bennett, and Gary Casady.
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Marty Bruns.  Motion carried.

Dennis Norton moved the approval of the following consent agenda items: Approval of bills; Minutes of Meetings: Regular Meetings Special Meeting July 29, 2013 and August 13, 2013; Receive & File Minutes of Boards/Commissions/Committees: History August 12, 2013; Library August 13, 2013; Parks and Recreation August 13, 2013; Safety Committee May 30, 2013 and Water Board August 20, 2013; Class C Beer Permit w/ Sunday Sales and Class B Carryout Native Wine for Big 10 Mart located at 1225 Boyson Road, effective October 1, 2013 ; Motion granting Council consent authorizing the Hiawatha Lion’s Club the use of Guthridge Park to hold Hog Wild Days on June 14 - 25, 2014; Engineering Coordinator’s Report; City Administrator’s Report and Mayor’s Report, second by Dick Olson.  Motion carried.
Report from Council Members / Mayor / City Administrator

City Administrator, Kim Downs informed council that staff received several emails and phone calls from citizens expressing concern with the city’s mosquito control program.  Downs stated staff responded back to the citizens letting them know we would take a look at the information they provided along with our information and have some additional discussion during budget sessions. Downs explained the city’s current mosquito control plan includes eight to ten treatments along with a monitoring program where the company performs larva testing to determine whether or not we need spraying treatments.  Downs explained due to the correspondence received it is important for staff to do our due diligence and review the mosquito control program and get council feedback before entering into another contract for the 2014 season.  
Council Member, Bob Rampulla mentioned it seemed like most of the research provided by the citizens came more from the east coast and not the west coast.

Council Member, Dick Olson questioned if the concerns were the chemicals used or that we were spraying in general.  Kim Downs stated the concerns were the city spraying in general and we could approach it by doing education pieces to make sure people are not storing tires and leaving pools of water and just spray those areas.

Council Member, Marty Bruns commented, “The mosquito population in the last 10 years that we’ve started the mosquito program has gone down to almost zero since in his neighborhood; it was miserable before to where you almost couldn’t even go outside.”  Bruns continued to state he was certain when staff conducted research on mosquito control almost five years ago everything was found to be benign in the east coast areas.
HI-Crew Kiwanis Presentation of a Check for Playground Equipment at Tucker Park – Byron Tabor

Mayor Theis announced a correction and stated Byron Tabor of HI-Crew Kiwanis was in attendance to present a check for playground equipment at Clark Park instead of Tucker Park as listed on the agenda.
Byron Tabor informed council he was the treasurer of the Hi-Crew Kiwanis club and had a check with him for half the proceeds made from concession during the concerts in the park.  Tabor thanked Wal-Mart for donating most of the cost for the food which allowed them to keep the prices down on the concessions.  Byron Tabor presented a check to Mayor Theis in the amount of $435.00 for the purchase of playground equipment at Clark Park.  

PUBLIC HEARING - to consider Ordinance Regarding the Rezoning of Property Located on Loggerhead Road, North of Fitzroy Road from A (Agricultural) to R-1 PUD (Single Family Residence/Planned Development Overlay District) as Requested by Casady Engineering, LLC for Dell Ridge Addition
Mayor Theis opened the public hearing regarding the Rezoning of property located on Loggerhead Road, North of Fitzroy Road from A (Agricultural) to R-1 PUD (Single Family Residence/Planned Development Overlay District) as requested by Casady Engineering, LLC for Dell Ridge Addition at 5:38 P.M. 
Mayor Theis read the following summarized statement to the audience:

We welcome you here tonight for the 2nd public hearing on this matter.  Tonight’s meeting is probably a little more formal than the Planning and Zoning meeting.  Please listen, we want you to come up to the podium and give your name and address.  You will be limited to two questions to allow other people to ask their questions.  Please direct your questions to the Mayor and City Council.  If someone already asked your question it doesn’t have to be asked again.  I will direct your questions to the appropriate person to provide an answer.  Please sign in for the public record if you didn’t do that on the way in.  The people in opposition to the rezoning request will speak first and then anyone in favor will speak.  When the public hearing is closed it will be time for the council to have discussion.

End of summarized statement.

Theis commented he thought there would be more people in the audience for the rezoning request because he heard there was quite a turn out for the Planning and Zoning meeting.

Council heard the following comments in opposition to the rezoning request:

Jim Carnegie of 3516 Timber Ridge Trail in Cedar Rapids – stated his house was located right across the street from phase 1, 2 and 3 of this project.  Carnegie stated the fire hydrants were in place, the well was in place and the drain ditch was expanded and asked if all those improvements were done prior to a vote on the rezoning.

Mayor Theis answered the city had no clue this would be brought in; it is private property that was annexed in to Hiawatha.  Theis continued to explain until the owner decided he wanted to develop the land the city has no say; it could sit as agricultural land for years and has.  Theis stated the water and sewer were put in for future development and now it is happening. 

Jim Carnegie asked if there was a burial plot or cemetery on the property.  Theis stated that would be discovered by the engineer and asked if Carnegie had an idea that there was one.  Carnegie answered he was aware of a cemetery.

Council Member, Bob Rampulla asked if Carnegie was referring to Indian mounds because there were Indian mounds in that area.  Carnegie said he would say it was a grave site.

Theis explained based on what he heard from the Planning and Zoning meeting he was expecting a crowd and at the last meeting there were 150 people in the council chambers.  Jim Carnegie said he was expecting a crowd as well

Patricia Nightingale of 3466 Springer Court stated she did not get to see all the plans because they were not available last time but she believed Phase 3 was butted up to her yard.  Nightingale was told there would never be any water coming down on to the abutting properties because that was the law but she was still concerned with the removal of the trees.  Nightingale explained the notification letter she received said 100 feet and after measuring she believed all the trees behind her yard would be gone.  Nightingale said the information she received described the proposed lots as ¾ acre and asked if the city could verify the lot sizes because the paper she saw showed lots that were a half acre or less.
Council Member, Bob Rampulla explained when the rezoning request was brought in it was requested the lots be changed from ¾ acre to one acre lots because the lots were too small to fit in with the other houses.  Patricia Nightingale agreed with the change saying it made sense to her.

Council heard the following comments in favor of the rezoning request:

Gary Casady of Casady Engineering, LLC stated he was representing the project, prepared the plans and assisted the Community Development Department in getting the letters out to the neighboring properties.  Casady explained the lots were on average ¾ acre per lot.  Casady stated there were individuals in attendance at the Planning and Zoning meeting that heard rumors of a trailer park on Council Street migrating out to this area and this would be a different type of subdivision.  Casady clarified this would be a high end single family residence district and felt the speculation came when people saw the rezoning request to PUD; that is definitely not the plan.  Casady explained on the north side of the property there is a 100 foot electrical easement owned by a utility company and in that area the lots are approximately 150 foot deep, equivalent to 250 foot degree of separation.
Council Member, Bob Rampulla asked if Gary Casady could answer Patricia Nightingale’s questions about the trees.  Gary Casady explained there were some concerns about the trees being removed and it was his understanding the developers would do everything they could to minimize the destruction of trees; that was part of the reason they requested PUD in order to move the houses closer to the street and preserve the trees.  Casady stated he had been doing these types of developments for several years and it didn’t get any better than this; it is a high end large subdivision and they are doing everything in their power not to destroy everything in the area.

Mayor Theis explained this type of subdivision was something Hiawatha needed for a long time and it was something we didn’t have right now in the City of Hiawatha.  Theis said it didn’t make any sense to cut down trees and this addition is something the city needs and would be an asset to the neighborhood.
Jim Carnegie stated he disagreed because the roads would need to be expanded to handle the increased traffic; the roads are gravel and tar.  Carnegie said he was ashamed of his neighbors because he expected them to show up to speak against the rezoning.
Gary Casady explained the city’s Comprehensive Plan for the area was determined to be medium density family lots and they requested that be scaled back to allow low density.  Casady said medium density would have allowed a developer to come in and build cluster housing or apartments under PUD; that’s what it was slated for so it doesn’t get any better than this.
Council Member, Bob Rampulla asked Mark Powers if he planned on changing the Comprehensive Plan to low density to meet the requirements.  Community Development Director, Mark Powers stated in the area of the rezoning that was the plan.

There were no additional written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public Hearing closed at 5:50 P.M.

Mayor Theis stated council would be looking at the Comprehensive Plan at a future meeting.
Council Member, Marty Bruns stated the developers needed to look into whether or not there is a gravesite or cemetery on the property.  Mayor Theis answered he knew about the gravesite but the problem was the way the Comprehensive Plan was laid out with high density, the traffic would have been heavier than there would be with the change to low density.
Forrest Kramer of Dell Ridge, LLC informed council the tombstone had been a joke for years; there was a discarded tombstone on the property but it was an error made by the people who made the stone.  Kramer continued to explain the date of death on the stone is one year off from the date she actually died and the place was a dump site for years so the tombstone was discarded out there along with a lot of other funeral arrangements.  Kramer stated the obituary was off from the information on the tombstone and people see the stone and think it is a burial plot but it will be removed soon; there is no burial spot there.

Marty Bruns moved the 1st Reading of ORDINANCE #756 approval of the rezoning of property located on Loggerhead Road, North of Fitzroy Road from A (Agricultural) to R-1 PUD (Single Family Residence/Planned Development Overlay District) as requested by Casady Engineering, LLC for Dell Ridge Addition, second by Bob Wheeler. Motion carried.

Bob Wheeler moved to waive the second and third readings of ORDINANCE #756, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

Motion carried.

Dick Olson moved the adoption of ORDINANCE #756 approval of the rezoning of property located on Loggerhead Road, North of Fitzroy Road from A (Agricultural) to R-1 PUD (Single Family Residence/Planned Development Overlay District) as requested by Casady Engineering, LLC for Dell Ridge Addition, second by Bob Rampulla.  

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

ORDINANCE #756 adopted.

Preliminary Plat for Dell Ridge Addition

The Preliminary Plat for Dell Ridge Addition is made of up three phases, Phase I contains 25 lots, Phase II contains 24 lots, and Phase III contains 26 lots.

Dell Ridge Addition containing a total of 60 acres and 75 lots was reviewed and recommended to be forwarded to City Council for approval by the Planning and Zoning Commission at their August 26, 2013 regular meeting.  

The preliminary plat for Dell Ridge Addition contains the proposed residential lots in connection with the rezoning of property located on Loggerhead Road, North of Fitzroy Road from A (Agricultural) to R-1 PUD (Single Family Residence/Planned Development Overlay District) as requested by Casady Engineering, LLC for Dell Ridge Addition, and legally described as follows:
NW ¼ NE1/4 Section 19-84-7, Linn County, Iowa except North 50 feet West 150 feet thereof; and SW ¼ SE ¼ Section 18-84-7, Linn County, Iowa excepting there from North 100 feet of said SW ¼ SE ¼ excepting there from West 150 feet and further excepting there from West 150 feet said SW ¼ SE ¼, excepting from all the above the public highways, together with servient easements and subject to covenants, easements and restrictions of record.

Except that portion of the above description conveyed to the City of Hiawatha, Linn County, Iowa, recorded November 24, 2009, in Book 7469, Pages 678-679, in the Linn County, Iowa Recorders Office.

Said Parcel Contains 60 Acres 
Dell Ridge Addition was reviewed and recommended for approval with no conditions by the Hiawatha Water Superintendent and Engineering Coordinator, John Bender.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #13-223 approving the preliminary plat of Dell Ridge Addition to the City of Hiawatha, Linn County, Iowa, as recommended by the Engineering Coordinator, Hiawatha Water Superintendent and Planning & Zoning Commission, second by Dennis Norton.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

Resolution #13-223 approved. 

Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.15:2 Figure I Land Use Matrix changing Body Art and Tattoo Shops from (N) Not Allowed to (P) Permitted in Zoning Districts CPR-1, CPR-2 and CPR-3 for the Center Point Road Corridor from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road 

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.15:2 Figure I Land Use Matrix changing Body Art and Tattoo Shops from (N) Not Allowed to (P) Permitted in Zoning Districts CPR-1, CPR-2 and CPR-3 for the Center Point Road Corridor from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road at 5:55 P.M. 
Bill Bennett of 501 and 502 N Center Point Road – came to the podium to explain that he provided a letter to City Council members to address the concerns he had with the rezoning request for the Center Point Road Corridor area affecting his properties located at 501 and 502 N Center Point Road.  Bennett stated there was confusion as to what he was supposed to do as far as bringing a used auto dealership back to Hiawatha after he moved it to Cedar Rapids during the construction of Center Point Road.  Bennett explained the dealer’s license belonged to his dad before he purchased the property from him; the property has been in the area for a long time.  Bennett stated he had another question that he didn’t address in the letter provided to council regarding the land where his mother has living estate and they run the storm sewer through this area.  Bennett wanted the chance to speak with council and Community Development Director, Mark Powers about fencing the back yard where his mother is located and putting in outdoor storage to complement the indoor storage facilities currently located on the property.  Bennett wasn’t sure with the zoning on Center Point Road being changed if that was an option any longer.
Mayor Theis stated he didn’t know what Mr. Bennett’s comments and questions had to do with the amendment to the Unified Development Code to change Body Art and Tattoo Shops to permitted uses.  Bill Bennett apologized and stated he would talk to Mark after the meeting.

Council Member, Bob Rampulla stated Bennett should have come up to speak under the open comments section of the agenda.

City Attorney, Mark Parmenter informed council he spoke to Mr. Bennett before the meeting and he and Mark Powers would follow up with Bennett after the meeting as well.

Jason Evans of the Neon Dragon Tattoo located at 85 North Center Point Road Suites 60 and 70 thanked council for changing Body Art and Tattoo Shops to permitted uses in all three (3) of the Center Point Road Corridor Zoning Districts of CPR-1, CPR-2 and CPR-3.

There were no additional written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public Hearing closed at 5:58 P.M.

City Council held a public hearing to consider the rezoning of properties from various zoning districts to establish three (3) new Zoning Districts of CPR-1, CPR-2 and CPR-3 for the Center Point Road Corridor from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road at the August 21, 2013, regular meeting.

After hearing many comments in support of allowing body art and tattoo shops in all three Center Point Road Corridor zoning districts council took the following action: 
· Adoption of ORDINANCE #750 approval of the rezoning of properties from various Zoning Districts to establish three (3) new Zoning Districts of CPR-1, CPR-2 and CPR-3 for the Center Point Road Corridor from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road, as requested by the Hiawatha City Council
· Motion directing city staff to set a public hearing date of September 4, 2013 at 5:30 p.m. to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.15:2 Figure I Land Use Matrix changing Body Art and Tattoo Shops from (N) Not Allowed to (P) Permitted in Zoning Districts CPR-1, CPR-2 and CPR-3 for the Center Point Road Corridor from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road.

Dick Olson moved the 1st Reading of ORDINANCE #757 approval of amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.15:2 Figure I Land Use Matrix changing Body Art and Tattoo Shops from (N) Not Allowed to (P) Permitted in Zoning Districts CPR-1, CPR-2 and CPR-3 for the Center Point Road Corridor from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road, second by Dennis Norton. Motion carried.

Bob Rampulla moved to waive the second and third readings of ORDINANCE #757, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

Motion carried.

Bob Wheeler moved the adoption of ORDINANCE #757 approval of amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.15:2 Figure I Land Use Matrix changing Body Art and Tattoo Shops from (N) Not Allowed to (P) Permitted in Zoning Districts CPR-1, CPR-2 and CPR-3 for the Center Point Road Corridor from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road, second by Bob Rampulla.  

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla

NAYS: None

ORDINANCE #757 adopted.

Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.15:2 Figure I - Land Use Matrix Adding Land Use Classifications for Pawnbrokers and Delayed Deposit Services

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.15:2 Figure I - Land Use Matrix adding land use classifications for Pawnbrokers and Delayed Deposit Services at 6:00 P.M. 

There were no written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public Hearing closed at 6:00 P.M.

The proposed amendment to Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.15:2 Figure I - Land Use Matrix adds Pawnbrokers and Delayed Deposit Services to the Land Use Matrix as follows:
(Addition) of Permitted Use of Pawnbrokers under the Land Uses section and (addition) of “*Refer to Section 165.24A” under the Notes section in Zoning District I-1.

(Addition) of Permitted Use of Delayed Deposit Services under the Land Use section and (addition) of “*Refer to Section 165.24A” under the Notes section in Zoning District I-2.

Bob Rampulla moved the 1st Reading of ORDINANCE #758 approval of amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.15:2 Figure I - Land Use Matrix adding land use classifications for Pawnbrokers and Delayed Deposit Services, second by Dick Olson. Motion carried.

Bob Rampulla moved to waive the second and third readings of ORDINANCE #758, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

Motion carried.

Dick Olson moved the adoption of ORDINANCE #758 approval of amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.15:2 Figure I - Land Use Matrix adding land use classifications for Pawnbrokers and Delayed Deposit Services, second by Bob Rampulla.  

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson
NAYS: None

ORDINANCE #758 adopted.

Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 65 Stop or Yield Required §65.01 Stop Intersections 2). Stop Intersection adding (BB.) Ryan Avenue. Vehicles Traveling South on Ryan Avenue Shall Stop at Pirie Drive and Adding (CC.) Brandon Avenue. Vehicles Traveling South on Brandon Avenue Shall Stop at Pirie Drive

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 65 Stop or Yield Required §65.01 Stop Intersections 2). Stop Intersection adding (BB.) Ryan Avenue. Vehicles traveling south on Ryan Avenue shall stop at Pirie Drive and adding (CC.) Brandon Avenue. Vehicles traveling south on Brandon Avenue shall stop at Pirie Drive at 6:01 P.M. 

There were no written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public Hearing closed at 6:02 P.M.

Police Chief, Dennis Marks requested amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 65 Stop or Yield Required §65.01 Stop Intersections 2). Stop Intersection adding (BB.) Ryan Avenue. Vehicles traveling south on Ryan Avenue shall stop at Pirie Drive and adding (CC.) Brandon Avenue. Vehicles traveling south on Brandon Avenue shall stop at Pirie Drive.  This will provide safety measures for school kids by forcing traffic to stop on streets near Nixon Elementary School.

Bob Rampulla moved the 1st Reading of ORDINANCE #759 approval of amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 65 Stop or Yield Required §65.01 Stop Intersections 2). Stop Intersection adding (BB.) Ryan Avenue. Vehicles traveling south on Ryan Avenue shall stop at Pirie Drive and adding (CC.) Brandon Avenue. Vehicles traveling south on Brandon Avenue shall stop at Pirie Drive, second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried.

Dennis Norton moved to waive the second and third readings of ORDINANCE #759, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton

NAYS: None

Motion carried.

Bob Wheeler moved the adoption of ORDINANCE #759 approval of amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 65 Stop or Yield Required §65.01 Stop Intersections 2). Stop Intersection adding (BB.) Ryan Avenue. Vehicles traveling south on Ryan Avenue shall stop at Pirie Drive and adding (CC.) Brandon Avenue. Vehicles traveling south on Brandon Avenue shall stop at Pirie Drive, second by Dennis Norton.  

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ORDINANCE #759 adopted.

Sidewalk Deferment for Croell Concrete Products Located at 1120 Hawkeye Drive

Croell Concrete Products submitted a request for a sidewalk deferment for the installation of sidewalk along 1120 Hawkeye Drive until sidewalks are constructed on Hawkeye Drive.

There are currently no sidewalks along Hawkeye Drive and the area is zoned industrial.

Community Development Director, Mark Powers explained in his memo that Croell is remodeling the interior of the office area and the constructing a parking lot which includes a new entrance and approach to Hawkeye Drive.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #13-224 approving a deferment of the required sidewalk adjacent to the property located at 1120 Hawkeye Drive, as requested by Croell Concrete Products.  Said deferment shall run with the land and shall be binding upon all present and future owners of the subject property with the clear understanding that any person or future owner of said property shall be responsible for all installation costs of sidewalk for property adjacent to the frontage area along 1120 Hawkeye Drive at such time the City of Hiawatha determines installation of sidewalk is proper, second by Dick Olson.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla

NAYS: None

Resolution #13-224 approved. 

Resignation of Planning and Zoning Commission Member: Mary Conrad Effective Immediately
Mayor Theis explained Mary Conrad had some health issues and she stayed on the Planning and Zoning Commission as long as she could.

Bob Rampulla moved to accept the resignation of Planning and Zoning Commission Member, Mary Conrad effective immediately, second by Bob Wheeler.  Motion carried.
Discussion/Possible Action Regarding Status Update on Charitable Organization Solicitation Policy in Connection with the “Painting the Town Teal” Request to Raise Awareness for Ovarian Cancer

Interim City Clerk, Kelly Kornegor provided a memo in the packet containing the following information:

In June, Turn The Town Teal, a national campaign with the purpose of raising awareness of ovarian cancer and its silent symptoms, submitted a request to the mayor and council asking permission for their volunteers to tie biodegradable ribbons primarily in a centrally located area of our town and provide stores, health clubs, spas, libraries, etc. with symptom cards and other information pertaining to ovarian cancer.  Residents would also be tying ribbons on their mailboxes and posting signs similar to political signs on their own private property during Ovarian Cancer Awareness Month on September 1st, and Turn The Town Teal volunteers would remove ribbons and signs by September 30, 2013.

Interim City Clerk, Kelly Kornegor and City Administrator, Kim Downs conducted research by calling the Iowa League of Cities, City of Cedar Rapids and City of Marion to determine how other communities handled these types of requests and we also spoke to Community Development Director, Mark Powers to determine if citizens would be allowed to tie ribbons on poles and trees and place signs in their yards. 

After looking at the information gathered, three (3) options for considering charitable requests were presented to council at the July 17th meeting as follows:

1. Don’t allow any of these types of requests to avoid having to pick and choose.

2. City Staff handles these types of requests as an internal administrative task where the Mayor and/or City Administrator will consider each request received on a case by case basis.  Approval would be based on criteria such as the following examples:

· The request serves a charitable purpose

· Only allowing one charity to be present in the city at a time

· Limiting the materials (ribbons) being placed on wooden poles and not the painted poles

· Which right-of-way area to allow (disallow along N Center Point Road)

· Allow no more than 30 days for placement and take down of materials

· Require a Hold Harmless Agreement and scope of work

3. City Staff creates a policy establishing criteria for approval or denial of these types of requests and brings it back to Council to approve or disapprove.

During the July 17th meeting council directed staff to develop the criteria for consideration of charitable campaign requests and bring it back to you for approval.  Once council approved the criteria, the requests would be handled by city staff and the Mayor.

End of memo.

Kelly Kornegor explained she created a draft Charitable Organization Solicitation Policy and distributed it to Kim Downs, Mayor Theis and Community Development Director, Mark Powers to review and provide comments.  

Kornegor stated after making the suggested changes to the policy, we were stuck on what kind of requests would represent a charitable purpose and if non-profit organizations also fell into the charitable category.  After conducting more research on charitable and non-profit organizations and different campaign awareness ribbons, Kornegor, Downs and Mayor Theis met with City Attorney, Mark Parmenter to discuss findings.  

Kornegor and Downs recommended City Council prohibit any charitable/non-profit campaign / “awareness” requests such as the one submitted by Turn the Town Teal due to the following reasons:

· Charitable and non-profit organizations work in a wide range of areas including but not limited to civil rights , civil liberties, religion, arts, culture, humanities, education, research, environment, animals, health, human services, international affairs, public and societal benefit, community improvement, and philanthropy.

· Due to the wide range of causes out there city staff would be picking and choosing which organizations to allow or not allow.  This type of selective approval could then subject us to showing prejudice.

· There is no way to separate charitable and non-profit causes.

· We currently do not allow organizations to put their handouts on our counters or bulletin boards at city hall as not to advertise or give the perception of showing favoritism toward one group or organization over another.

· To give you an idea of how many causes are out there, we did a quick search online for a list of awareness ribbons and found 47 different colors of campaign ribbons just on one website.

Council Member, Dick Olson questioned if the city needed to approve a policy stating that no campaign awareness requests will be allowed.
Council Member, Bob Rampulla stated these requests were similar to the school newsletter and once you start letting one organization put articles in you have to let all organizations do it and that is why we didn’t let any organizations submit articles.

City Administrator, Kim Downs explained council could move forward with approving a resolution including staff recommendation not to allow campaign awareness requests.

City Council Member, Marty Bruns stated there was some fallout in this and he recognized it but he hasn’t been fully comfortable with some of the charitable drives the city and council gets involved in.  Bruns continued to state we have all been raised to give and to take care of those in need but in the same token the city is a public entity and there are a lot of laws that tell us to keep our hands out of that area.
Council Member, Dick Olson added there was a huge difference between public sector and private sector.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #13-225 approving the Campaign Awareness Request Policy prohibiting all campaign awareness activities including but not limited to tying ribbons, displaying materials, posting signs and posters, and distributing information materials within the City of Hiawatha, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dennis Norton

Resolution #13-225 approved. 

Amending the Confined Spaces Entry Program adopted on March 16, 2005, Adding Employee Procedures for Entry into a Confined Space and Adding Cedar Rapids as Authorized Rescue Services

Interim City Clerk, Kelly Kornegor provided a memo in the packet containing the following information:

The Safety Committee worked on updating employee safety policies and programs to ensure they are in compliance with OSHA and/or Workers’ Compensation regulations and contain accurate and current information.  

The Committee took a look at the city’s Confined Spaced Entry Program and made the following recommendations for updates:  

· Adding procedures for employees needing to enter a confined space.  

· If entry into a confined space is required the employee would be required to get approval from their supervisor, safety administrator and Fire Chief.  

· No employee will be allowed to enter a confined space and the work would be contracted out.

· Adding Cedar Rapids as the dedicated rescue services for confined space.

The Confined Spaces Entry Program includes a map indentifying the manhole locations in the city.  There are hundreds of locations that need to be identified on the map.  City staff will work on accomplishing this large task and once it is complete, the policy will be brought back to City Council for approval.

End of memo.

Council Member, Marty Bruns stated he contacted Water Superintendent, Carl Ransford out of curiosity to ask why employees were not allowed to go down manholes and he found out that Cedar Rapids Fire Department are the trained emergency services to help people in confined spaces.

Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage explained the manhole/confined space training takes a lot of time and in the eight years he’s been chief since 1993, he didn’t recall a trench space rescue and that is the reason the Hiawatha Fire Department is not focusing resources on manhole/confined space training.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #13-226 amending the City’s Confined Spaces Entry Program originally adopted by Resolution #05-46, adding employee procedures for entry into a confined space and adding Cedar Rapids Fire Department as the authorized rescue services, second by Marty Bruns. 

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

Resolution #13-226 approved. 

Review Quotations and Awarding Contract for the Boyson Road Trail including Pedestrian Island and the 18th Avenue Sidewalk to Clark Park Construction Project

City Council passed Resolution #13-203 on August 7, 2013, approving design plans and specifications as prepared by STS Civil and authorizing the solicitation of Request for Quotations for the construction of the Boyson Road trail extension from 18th Avenue to 15th Avenue approximately 800 feet in length, construction of a pedestrian island on Boyson Road in front of 1770 Boyson Road and construction of sidewalk on 18th Avenue from Progress Drive north to the existing sidewalk at Clark Park approximately 300 feet in length, with an Engineering Coordinator’s cost estimated amount of $88,000.00 available in Local Option Sales Tax dollars for Engineering/Administration and construction.
City Staff with the help of Matt Shock from STS Civil solicited competitive quotations for the construction of the Boyson Road Trail including Pedestrian Island and the 18th Avenue Sidewalk to Clark Park Construction project from eight (8) qualified contractors with two (2) quotations being received as follows:

Contractor




Total Cost

Dave Schmitt Construction Company of Cedar Rapids

$97,624.40
Pirc-Tobin of Alburnett




$99,876.54
After review of bids received Matt Shock and Engineering Coordinator, John Bender recommended the lowest most responsive responsible quotation of Dave Schmitt Construction Company at a total cost not to exceed $97,624.40.

The low quotation received by Dave Schmitt Construction Company came in $13,194.41 or 16% higher than the original engineer’s estimate for the project; the original total engineer’s cost estimate amount of $88,000.00 was for engineering/administration and construction of the project.
Matt Shock provided the following explanation for the quotation results in his memo prepared for the council packet:

· The contractors are pretty busy right now as a result of the uncooperative weather in the spring and early summer that has compressed their work calendar.  As a result, the current trend is less contractors bidding on recent projects and the going rate increasing relative to competitive conditions in the past.

· Larger general contractors begin to lose interest in smaller projects that approach 50% of the work being subbed out to concrete and other contractors.  On the flip side, there was enough median construction and removals work that it may have been beyond the scope for a concrete/sidewalk contractor to act as the general.

An item-by-item analysis revealed individual pricing hits and misses relative to the engineer’s estimate, but also illustrates the wide variance in unit pricing between the two contractors on specific items.

The engineer’s estimate was based on bid data compiled from multiple past projects with similar work items.  The biggest surprise worth bringing to council attention was the pricing for both sodding and seeding.  The hydroseeding item for 18th Avenue appears to have been a single bid from the same subcontractor, and this is a bid item that usually exhibits a wide range of pricing.

Both of the contractors who submitted quotations have hydroseeding bids from early summer in the range of $2,500 per acre on a similar project.  Assuming they use a larger than necessary construction footprint and have to reseed the entire ROW along 18th Avenue, the total area is less than 0.2 acres.  This project occurs outside of the specified calendar window for seeding and there are warranties built into the specifications for this line item, committing the contractor to watering and potentially reseeding the area until the city accepts the grass taking hold.
End of memo.

Council Member, Marty Bruns commented that under the circumstances he didn’t feel there was much choice but to accept the low bid from Dave Schmidt.

Engineering Coordinator, John Bender explained he and Matt Shock were working with a budget and they thought they could get the trail, pedestrian island and 18th Avenue sidewalk close to the budget but the prices came in higher and there was little interest from the contractors in submitting quotations.  Bender stated they did the quote system because it was under the threshold for the formal bid process.   Bender explained there were utilities to be moved in the project area and they talked to all the utility companies who said they were on board and will help us.  Bender stated if we wait and do the project next year we could probably get a better price, it’s just a matter of when council would like to see the project completed.

Council Member, Marty Bruns expressed his concern for the safety of the Kirkwood students.

Council Member, Dick Olson reiterated the city has an obligation to proceed with the project because Kirkwood came to Hiawatha.

Council Member, Bob Wheeler asked what the savings would be if the sidewalk was taken out and how much sidewalk was needed.  John Bender answered there was about 300 feet of sidewalk that added the last piece to get out to Clark Park and nobody will complete that until a building is built on the property; we are doing it ahead of time in order to have a way to get to the park without walking in the street.  Bender stated the cost savings for taking out the 18th Avenue sidewalk would be approximately $15,000 and we would have been well under budget if it wouldn’t have been added but it was on the radar and we wanted to get it done.

Council Member, Marty Bruns asked if the project would have to be re-bid if the sidewalk installation was taken out.  John Bender stated it would have to be re-bid if it were dropped.

Council Member, Bob Rampulla questioned if city crews could install the sidewalk.  City Administrator, Kim Downs stated it could be done in the spring because they would be working on Guthridge Park trail project along Emmons Street this fall.

Council Member, Marty Bruns added the pedestrian island would be constructed if the project were broken out and questioned how much could be saved by waiting to do the project in the spring versus not having a pedestrian island for the students to cross Boyson Road.  Council Member, Dick Olson stated he would like to eliminate the students having to walk in the street.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #13-227 approving award of contract for the 2013 Boyson Road Trail including Pedestrian Island and the 18th Avenue Sidewalk to Clark Park Construction Project to Dave Schmitt Construction Company of Cedar Rapids in the amount of $97,624.40 using available funding in Local Option Sales Tax dollars, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson
NAYS: None

Resolution #13-227 approved. 
28E Agreement with Iowa Alcoholic Beverages Division for Tobacco Enforcement and Authorizing Appropriate City Staff to Sign the Agreement 

Police Chief, Dennis Marks requested Council approval to enter into a 28E Agreement with Iowa Alcoholic Beverages Division for Tobacco Enforcement with the purpose of providing and funding tobacco enforcement activities from July 1, 2013 through June 30, 2014.

Hiawatha participates in the Iowa Pledge Program administered by the Iowa Alcoholic Beverages Division each year to reduce the availability of tobacco products for underage youth.  As a part of the program, the Police Department performs compliance checks at all licensed retail locations in Hiawatha.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #13-228 approving a 28E Agreement with Iowa Alcoholic Beverages Division for Tobacco Enforcement from July 1, 2013 through June 30, 2014 & authorizing appropriate City Staff to sign the agreement, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dennis Norton, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla

NAYS: None  

Resolution #13-228 approved.

Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Improvements Project - Pay Estimate #5
Project Manager, Mike Dufoe of Hall and Hall Engineers reviewed and recommends Pay Estimate #5 for the 2013 Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Improvements Project with payment instructions as follows:

· Payment made to Ricklefs Excavating Ltd. of Anamosa in the amount of $61,708.97, all of  which includes the 80% Federal Aid grant eligible work.

· This Department of Transportation project will allow 3% retainage to be withheld instead of 5% retainage withheld on locally bid projects.

Accomplishments during the month of August:

· Traffic signals operational.
· Sidewalks and driveways completed.
· Grading and topsoil nearly finished.
Council Member, Dick Olson stated he drives through the area at least twice a day and it looks fantastic.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #13-229 approving application for Pay Estimate #5 for the Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Improvements Project FY2013, and direct City Clerk to make payment to Ricklefs Excavating, Ltd. of Anamosa, Iowa, in the amount of $61,708.97, second by Dick Olson.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

Resolution #13-229 approved. 
RISE Improvement Reconstruction of North Center Point Road from CC&P Railroad to Fisher Street and North of Boyson Road - Pay Estimate #5
Project Manager, Mike Dufoe of Hall and Hall Engineers reviewed and recommends Pay Estimate #5 for the 2013 RISE Improvement Reconstruction of North Center Point Road from CC&P Railroad to Fisher Street and North of Boyson Road - Pay Estimate #5 with payment instructions as follows:
· Payment made to Ricklefs Excavating Ltd. of Anamosa in the amount of $169,490.87.  

Accomplishments during the month of August:

· Diverted traffic to new N Center Point Road west half pavement.
· Constructed drives for most properties on the west side.
· Removed east half of N Center Point Road and Parsons Drive pavement.
· Completed grading and subgrade preparation for new pavement.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #13-230 approving application for Pay Estimate #5 for the RISE Improvement Reconstruction of North Center Point Road from CC&P Railroad to Fisher Street and North of Boyson Road Project FY2013, and direct City Clerk to make payment to Ricklefs Excavating, Ltd. of Anamosa, Iowa, in the amount of $169,490.87, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

Resolution #13-230 approved. 

Other Discussion
Engineering Coordinator, John Bender prepared a memo that was set on the dais at the meeting providing an update on the installation of temporary traffic signals at the intersection of Blairs Ferry Road and Miller Road.
Bender stated he did some research and got a hold of Traffic Engineer, Ron Griffith from the City of Cedar Rapids and found out the city missed the safety grant deadline in August.  Bender explained he explored some options to see if council would be interested in doing some additional painting, striping and signing in order to provide some temporary safety measures for the sight distance issue at the intersection.  Bender stated funds are being put into the Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) for this project and the City of Cedar Rapids has equipment to do the work this fall if council wants to pursue this further.  Bender felt the city could get the project done somewhat less costly than the previous cost estimate provided by Cedar Rapids in the amount of $90,000.00 which included hiring a design consultant.  Bender said he didn’t want to promise anything on the cost because the project would be pushing weather changes while trying to get it done.

Mayor Theis explained staff started out thinking the cost for the temporary signals would be $25,000 and then the estimate from Cedar Rapids came in higher so we looked for other options and tried to stall the project while we looked for some funding.  Theis asked council if they were interested in spending some more money and if they were staff would start pushing to get the project done out of Local Option Sales and Service Tax dollars (LOSST).  Theis stated if council was interested in proceeding with the project they could direct staff to move forward with placing an item on the next regular meeting agenda for approval.
Council Member, Dick Olson felt staff should push the project because it seemed like Cedar Rapids was stalling.  Olson directed staff to do away with the design consultant and asked if the administrative fee would go away as well.  John Bender stated he did not discuss that item with the traffic engineer; he only discussed materials and design fees which were approximately $15,000.
Council Member, Bob Rampulla stated staff should go ahead and pursue it but he wanted some hard numbers by the next council meeting.  Bender explained there was a draft 28E Agreement and he would get it back out and discuss the agreement and cost with Ron Griffith from Cedar Rapids.

John Bender stated Hiawatha Public Works staff could perform the temporary painting and striping immediately to get something in place while we are working out the details of the traffic signals.  

Council Member, Dick Olson felt that was a good idea to show we were making some progress and in the mean time, it would provide two weeks before the next council meeting to get the hard numbers put together and make a decision.  Olson stated the city needed to show we were doing something before somebody got killed.
See the May 1, 2013 and June 24, 2013, City Council minutes for additional information on the temporary traffic signals at the intersection of Blairs Ferry Road and Miller Road.

Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 6:26 P.M., second by Bob Wheeler. Motion carried. 

____________________________
                                                                                                
Tom Theis, Mayor 


            
ATTEST: 
_____________________________ 
Kelly Kornegor, Interim City Clerk                                          
